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15.MA.26
APOLOGIES

None.
15.MA.27
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 3rd November 2015 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.MA.28
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Scrimshaw declared a personal interest in Item A3 on the agenda (Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring) as a Trustee of KCU. 

Councillor Mike Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item A3 on the agenda (Voluntary Sector SLA Monitoring) as a supporter of Marlow House and Vine Community Trust.

Councillor Maggie Don declared a personal interest in several voluntary organisations and stated that any comments made  would be restricted to those organisations in which she was not involved.

15.MA.29
EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS (A1)

A report was submitted which presented the following three reports from the Council's External Auditors (KPMG):-
(a)
The Annual Audit letter following completion of the audit of accounts for 2014/15

(b)
The Certificate and Grants letter that summarised the results of the external audit work carried out by KPMG on the certification of the Council's 2014/15 grants claims and returns;

(c)
The 2015/16 Financial Statements Audit Plan, which detailed the work KPMG intended to carry out with regard to the Council's 2015/16 Statement of Accounts.


John Gorrie and Phillipa Hunt of KPMG were welcomed to the meeting to answer members' questions regarding the reports.


It was noted that the National Audit Office had issued new guidance regarding the approach for the VFM audit which would be required to include specific risks for each local authority. This was a new approach for this year as part of the assessment in respect of both the accounts and value for money (VFM).


Annual Audit Letter
An unqualified conclusion on the Authority's arrangements to secure VFM had been issued for 2014/15. No significant risks to the VFM conclusion had been identified. One audit adjustment totalling £1.05m had been made, but this did not impact on the general fund or balance sheet.
Certification and Grants
During 2014/15, certification work was undertaken on two grants and returns relating to the Housing Benefit Subsidy Claim and Pooling of Housing Capital Receipts. An unqualified report had been issued in both cases.
Financial Statements Audit Plan
It was reported that each year the Council’s external auditor provided details of the approach they wished to adopt with regard to the audit of the Council’s Statement of Accounts. 

The Financial Statements Audit Plan was included in the report which detailed KPMG’s intended approach. Significant areas of risk had been identified as follows:-
· East Kettering development

· Revenue recognition

· Management override of controls

The use of third party reports had been identified as one other area of audit focus.
It was reported that significant risks had been revised at both a local and national level, as there was wider financial pressure both from within the County and nationally.

Members of the Committee noted that an interim audit would be carried out in March 2016 and the final accounts reported in July/August.

Discussion was held on significant risks, namely the national reduction in New Homes Bonus and changes to the format of business rates. It was noted that KPMG would be looking at the national picture on how local government finance was changing.

RESOLVED
that the committee receive and note:
(i)
The Annual Audit Letter for the 2014/15 audit;
(ii) 
The Certification and Grants Report for 2014/15; and
(iii)
The 2015/16 Financial Statements Audit Plan.
15.MA.30        BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2016/17 AND PREPARING FOR THE MEDIUM TERM (A2)


A report was submitted which considered the Council's draft budget proposals and medium term financial forecast and sought comments for reporting back to the Council's Executive for consideration at its meeting on 17th February 2016.

A presentation was given by the Head of Resources and the Principal Accountant.  


It was noted that the Council's Budget Consultation meeting had been held on 21st January. The budget timetable was outlined, which included the Tenants' Forum, the geographic forums and both scrutiny committees.


Members were advised that the forthcoming meeting of full Council had been changed from 24th February to 1st March as a result of Northamptonshire County Council changing their Council meeting date to 29th February. 


It was noted that depreciation was a technical accounting term and had been applied to the Housing Revenue Account in line with accounting regulations.


Members of the Committee asked questions, commented and made suggestions as follows:-


Reduction in Housing Rent


Q
The government has dictated that there will be a 1% reduction in housing rents over the next four years. Could the Tenants' Forum recommend anything else? 

A
Government advice is that there may be legal ways to do this, but in practical terms it is impossible because the national policy position is that council rents reduce by 1% for the next four years.  Similarly, if the Council recommends a greater than 2% increase in Council Tax, by law there has to be a referendum.  It is important that the Council keeps lobbying the government as this does have an impact on revenue and the capital programme.


Tenants could make the point that they should have discretion if they so wish.
Q
Will the 1% per year reduction in Council rents impact on council house refurbishments? The Council was forced into taking on a £70 m load to pay for its properties and this doesn't seem right. We must continue to lobby the government, as there are serious implications for our intention to increase our housing stock. The Government encourages housebuilding, but this national policy seems to hold it back.
A
The government sets very challenging targets, and it seems the priority is now delivery of homes for saleable ownership and not for the provision of social housing.


The Committee can ask the Executive to continue lobbying the government to enable us to move forward.


Capital Programme

Q
There is a sum of £35k on page 33 of the draft budget that refers to 'Hidden Homes'. What are they? On the next page there is a sum of £88k to 0. What is this and what effect does this have.

A
Details of this specific scheme will be supplied separately. The £88k refers to a one-off grant of external funding received.

Q
Does the 'invest and repair' programme for car parking apply to car parks borough-wide?

A
In terms of expenditure on car parking, there is an ongoing programme of maintenance and repair to council-owned car parks.  More details will be provided separately.

Q
We are doubling our capital borrowing and yet the capital programme is going down. How does this square with the investment agenda? It doesn't seem to be reflected in Yr 1 and bigger investment opportunities.

A
We included a rolling £1m for commercial investment as a pot of money to fund opportunities as they arise and if we need to do some preliminary work. There may be bigger investment opportunities that are too early to include in this budget, but we recognise that separate reports on bigger investment opportunities will be needed to the Executive and Council later in 2016 or early in 2017.

Q
Can revenue be capitalised as the government announced in the autumn of last year?

A
In terms of transformational funds, we can convert capital back into revenue. We will look into only capitalising costs when schemes go ahead, as it could be dangerous is a scheme doesn't progress. The government announcement was aimed at local authorities that couldn't see their way through their financial difficulties.  The use of capital receipts as a short term cash fix is a new departure and may provide some local authorities with respite for a few years.  It will be interesting to see how this progresses.


Savings 2015/16

Q
We are looking to save £1.5m this year. Is this deliverable? £100k savings have been identified through contract negotiation, mainly around leisure facilities. Will this be achieved?

A
Yes, all savings have been identified. There has been an agreement with Parkwood over the provision of leisure facilities and a report was considered by the Executive last year. There was an option to extend the contract for a further five years. Savings have been achieved but service levels have been maintained.  Some capital works to the swimming pool were also agreed.
Q
What does the £30k in rental income from partners refer to?

A
This relates to accommodation in the Municipal Offices that is occupied by partners.


Medium Term

Q
There are concerns about the medium term if the Council does not increase its Council Tax this year. Will the level of service be affected? What impact will this have on the medium term? Will we be penalised for not putting up our Council Tax?
A
The Portfolio Holder announced at the Budget Consultation Meeting that the Executive was minded to freeze the level of Council Tax for 2016/17.  The decision will be formally taken at the meeting of the Executive on 17th February following consideration of comments made during the consultation period.


The budget as presented assumes no Council Tax increase. We hope we are wrong in our assumptions in relation to New Homes Bonus and government grants and that they are better than expected. We are lobbying in this respect at the moment.  The financial picture is uncertain after 2016/17 and decisions on the level of Council Tax can only been taken one year at a time.


Self-Sufficiency

Q
As the Council is moving towards self-sufficiency, can we expect to see another line appear in the budget to account for the revenue generated through self-sufficiency in future?

A
Yes. This income stream will be profiled in future years in the budget.
RESOLVED
that the comments, suggestions and ideas outlined above be submitted to the Executive for consideration at its meeting of 17th February.
15.MA.31
KEY UPDATES (A3)

The meeting was presented with key update on two topics as follows:-

· Monitoring of Service Level Agreement Grants 2015/16 – Q3 Update
· Welfare Reform

Monitoring of Service Level Agreement Grants 2015/16 – Q3 Update
A report was submitted which informed members of the performance of voluntary sector organisations in relation to their Service Level Agreements for 2015/16.
It was noted that a new round of grant funding for the voluntary sector was due to start in 2017 and organisations could submit bids for funding. Should an organisation cease to exist in the meantime, this would be looked at to see if there was any way of using the funds for something else.

In response to a question regarding the format of the spreadsheet, it was agreed that this would be clarified for future reporting.

Welfare Reform

The Benefits and Business Support Manager gave a presentation to update members on key issues in relation to Welfare Reform.

15.MA.32
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A3)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet and it was noted that work on presentation of the booklet was ongoing. It was hoped to arrange a short session with the Chair in this respect before the next meeting.
Members commented as follows:-

Household Waste Recycling

The Council was still doing well and was above target.  It was suggested that a review could be of value in looking at options to increase the amount of household waste recycled.  Members noted that Northamptonshire County Council had set a target to save £7m from its waste budget. Districts had made good progress in discussions in this respect, details of which would be reported in due course.

It was suggested that Household Waste Recycling should be placed on the agenda for a future meeting. The Research and Development Committee may want to look at this too, as elements of any review would include forward-looking issues.

In discussion, it was felt that the Monitoring and Audit Committee should carry out the review, identify challenges and then pass on its comments to the Research and Development Committee for detailed recommendations.
15.MA.33
WORK PROGRAMME (A4)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Welfare Reform (ongoing)

· Key Performance Information Booklet (ongoing)

· Internal Audit Plan 2016/17
· Housing Rents and Rent Arrears

· Recycling Update

· Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel – Repairs Reporting Review

· Business Rates and New Homes Bonus – Impact on the budget

· Interim Audit Report – KPMG
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.35pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)
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